MINUTES

COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

SIXTH TAXING DISTRICT,  City of Norwalk

June 11, 2014

Rowayton Community Center

8:00 p.m.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Mike Barbis and John Igneri, District Treasurer John Verel, District Fire Marshal and District Property Manager Ed Carlson, Ass’t. District Property

Manager Jason O’Donnell, District Clerk Andrea Woodworth.
ABSENT:  Commission Chair Tammy Langalis

Since one of the Commissioners had not had an opportunity to read the minutes of the last meeting, approval of those minutes will be postponed until a later time.

OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business

NEW BUSINESS

District Treasurer John Verel explained a budget modification that the District would like to make which will involve a budget transfer for appropriations from the Tipping Fees

budget, which is under budget, to the Transfer Out to Capital budget line for $6,000.  The
surplus in the Tipping Fees line is due to the success of the recycling effort.  To effect this change in the budget, Commissioner Mike Barbis made the following motion:  “I,

Commissioner Mike Barbis, move to modify the District budget for Fiscal Year 2013/14 by re-allocating the unders of $6,000 in the Tipping Fees account to the Transfer Out to Capital account”.  Discussion and/or Comments were requested.  Hearing none, the 

vote was called on the amendment which passed unanimously.  

In a second need to modify this Fiscal Year’s budget, Treasurer John Verel said that they would like to transfer $6,000 from the Operating (General) Fund to the Capital Fund for the SCBA Purchases #3541 to allow for purchasing of necessary and needed equipment

for the Rowayton Fire Department.  To effect this change, Commissioner Mike Barbis

made the following motion:  “I, Commissioner Mike Barbis, move to transfer $6,000 from Operating Fund to the Capital Projects Fund for the project:  Fire Department - SCBA Purchases #3541”.  Discussion and/or Comments were requested.  Hearing none,
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the vote was called on the amendment which passed unanimously.  

Further, under New Business, resident Joe Warren was in attendance to help explain 

an annual party at Bayley Beach of which he and his wife have become the facilitators.

On July 3, they would like to continue a tradition of a catered Lobster Bake at the beach.  

All of those attending will be Rowayton residents.  Over the years, this event has grown and they now expect a few over 100 people to attend.  Joe said that Don Wilson is not very happy with the situation since they take up so many tables.  He told them they would have to get a permit for the event.  Both the Commissioners in attendance were fine with the plan and gave their permission for the event to go forward.

REPORTS

Commissioner John Igneri said that Pinkney House has now been painted.  Ed Carlson said that there are still some shutters that need to go up.

Commissioner Mike Barbis said that the District had come to an agreement with the

Little League about advertisements being displayed on new foul poles that are going up

at the Bayley Beach Little League field.  They have agreed to allow the poles to carry
commercial advertisement for the donors who paid for the foul poles.  The advertisements can be attached only for two years.  The Commissioners have approved the art work for the ads.  We have a written agreement with the Little League about this

issue.

After Hurricane Sandy, a group of Rowayton residents raised money to refurbish the

basketball court.  The District paid to resurface it.  Now some of the brackets to lower

the baskets are broken.  That creates a worry about possible liability.  The Commissioners

have decided that the District will replace the baskets and that they will be locked up into

one position.  

The Rowayton Tennis Association has brought a flooding problem with the walkway along the tennis courts and going towards the tennis shack to the District’s attention.  Some stones put there in the past have been thrown onto the Little League field, which creates a problem for those mowing the grass on the field.  They have been considering various fixes and have gotten a quote to put down millings.  But most people are against the millings idea.  They are going to call Gault for a quote.  The ideal solution would be to raise the walkway and cover it with asphalt.  The District advised the RTA to get an estimate for that so that we can be prepared and put it in next year’s budget.  Treasurer John Verel said that we might be able to fund this in the next Fiscal Year with the budget surplus from this year.  Mike thinks the quote could be close to $10,000.

Plans are progressing for work at the Rowayton Community Center.  Mr. Barbis said that they are making good progress with the engineers.  They have put the sewer project out
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to bid and had only received two bids.  They have given the project manager contact information for several other possible bidders and he will contact those people.  Mike

said that they are planning on bringing the sewer line in to right in front of the Greenhouse.  There are now drawings for the new parking plan and the grading.  We

won’t have enough money to accomplish everything this year, but are going to be doing

the sewer work and the traffic circulation.

Mike said that the Rowayton School construction will begin right after school is out on

June 20.  The whole lower lot area is going to be closed off.  The lower parking lot is not

going to be accessible to the athletic fields.

The District received a letter from Peter Nolin, who represents Bruce Beinfield in the 

issue with the Norwalk Land Trust’s proposed purchase of the 2 Nearwater Road property from him.  Mr. Beinfield has proposed an alternative if the NLT does not

purchase his property.  He has said that he would build a house closer to Pine Point

Road and would leave the rest of the peninsula as open space.

District Treasurer John Verel, made mention of the fact that the Fiscal Year ends in a few days and that we are at about 90% of the budget and should end the FY with a modest surplus.  He went on to say that there was nothing of a particular note.  There is money in the bank.  Tax revenues are coming in and, so far, are running slightly under budget.  But there is really nothing exciting to report

Sixth Taxing District Treasurer’s Narrative Report

To Commissioners’ Meeting, June 11, 2014

Handouts to Commissioners:  (Please note that these are preliminary drafts and not final audited reports)

· Budget v Actual report as of May 31, 2014 for FY 13-14

· Treasurer’s Report of Bank Balances as of May 31, 2014

· Capital Funds Project Balances report

· Report of Bills Received and Paid in May 2014

Comments on Reports:

· On the District Budget v Actual Report


Our expenses are at 93% of the budgeted expenses for FY 13-14

· Bills Received and Paid -- shows all bills presented for payment during the month of May.  If you need back-up or have questions, please make a note on the face of the report.  We will scan and email you the information as soon as possible.
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· The fiscal year end is June 30 which is 2 ½ weeks away!  Please continue to review your Budget v Actual reports and get expenses into the Treasurer’s Office.
Other Items:

· We are waiting on the new phone system before we can complete the physical move to the new space.

· We are reviewing and fine tuning the Purchase Order process.

· We have started the preliminary steps of the audit process.

 (The statistical reports will be attached at the end of the Minutes).

Report of the Fire Marshal

June 11, 2014


Ed Carlson

Type of Activity


#



# Man Hours

Blasting Permits


***




***

Blasting Site Inspections

***




***

Building Inspections


2




4

Clerical (office) work






          21

Fire Marshal Conferences

***




***

Career Development Training

2




6

Investigation(s)


1




1

Meetings:  District Monthly

1




2

(Other)  


Temporary Structure Inspection
2




2


Carnival ride insp. w/SFM
1



______2______






Total Man Hrs.
           38
Remarks:  After 17 years as Chief of Rowayton Fire Department, I am not seeking 

reelection this July.  I will remain as Fire Marshal for Rowayton.

Mr. Carlson commented on his retirement as Chief of the Rowayton Fire Department.  He

said he would look for a copy of the Fire Department By-Laws to see if the new chief 

needs to be a resident of the Sixth Taxing District.  Mr. Barbis commented that years ago

it had been the policy for the Commissioners to meet the officers of the Fire Department

and to vote on them.  Everyone agreed that the new chief should come to Commissioners’

meetings at least once a quarter or something of that nature.  Mr. Carlson send that Glenn

Iannacone had done inspections while Ed was away.
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Report of the District Property Manager

June  2014

Ed Carlson

Community Center:


1.  People are placing signs at the entrance for various events.  Do they need to


     obtain permission? (It was reiterated that people should ask the Clerk for

     permission for placing signs.  She will, in turn, ask the Commissioners. 


     There is a need to find someone to replace Anne Cagnina who monitored


     the fence signs.  Anne will be relocating soon).


2.  The dog park has reopened and many people are enjoying it.


3.  Pot holes and trenches in courtyard have been filled.


4.  A streetlight for the Hart property has been ordered.


     (Ed also spoke of the possibility of having 6th District signs made for the sides of


      the rack truck).  

  
     (Mr. Barbis asked if we had an extra “Welcome to Rowayton” sign somewhere.                

     Ed will look for it and it will be placed at the border on Rowayton Avenue).

Bayley Beach:


1.  The leak at the tennis bathroom is in the baseball sprinkler line and they are having


      it repaired. (A plumber is coming Monday to see about the bathroom leak and 
    
      also to see about winterizing of the lines).


2.  The Club Car has been ordered.  Delivery is 4 - 6 weeks after the order is placed.


(Mr. Carlson said that he had been given quite a few compliments about work that


has been done around the Little League field.  They have agreed with the Rowayton LL to keep the double gate locked.  The single gate was rotted and a new gate has


been ordered).

Pinkney Park:


1.  The fence for geese deterrence will be reconstructed.  Geese have been grazing on 


      the lawn.


2.  Painting of the house is almost complete.  Installation of shutters remains.

It was mentioned that our new Community Policing Officer Adair was parked by Crest

Road facing toward Wilson lately.  He has been stopping people who don’t stop at the

stop sign on Wilson and Crest.  It was noted that the police seem to be more in attendance

in Rowayton lately.  They’ve also been seen around McKinley and Roton Avenue.  A

speed trailer was placed near the cannon but, unfortunately, it made it difficult for traffic

to get around the cannon.  Commissioner John Igneri said that he had spoken with Police

Chief Kulhawik about some activities at Farm Creek and they’ve often had a police car

there, especially in the evening.
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Report of the District Clerk


June 11, 2014

Andrea Woodworth

1.  I have a request from Lisa Wilson Grant to be given permission to have a book signing at Bayley Beach during the RCA concert on June 22 or 29.  She has already gotten permission from Joe Gallo to sit somewhere near the concession stand.  She has a book about Norwalk’s history published now.  She will be giving a talk and book signing at the Community Center at a library sponsored event on June 26.


APPROVED
2.  We now have four kayak spaces left on the kayak racks.  I don’t know whether or not the kayaks have all been delivered down there, but I have received payment from all but two and we were waiting to see if a lower rack became available for one of them before a commitment was made.  It has become available.

3.  I have been very busy with Bayley Beach permit applications.  They are dwindling down to fewer than 10 a day now - very manageable.

4.  There are quite a few events scheduled at Bayley Beach.  Many of them are Brien McMahon athletic team end of year events.  The retirement party for two of Rowayton School’s teachers was held last night on their rain date.  There was no staff and Ed Carlson had to be called when there was no power available.  I had told Don Wilson the schedule of events for this week, but he clearly didn’t expect them to show up.

5.  Joe Warren has contacted me to say that he has become a coordinator of what has turned into a large town event now at Bayley Beach on July 3.  It is a Lobster Bake.  Since this isn’t an organized party but a largish group of Rowayton residents getting together, I don’t think they need to pay any rental fees.  Do they need to obtain Liability Insurance?  It is really just like a bunch of small parties coming together into one at the beach.  APPROVED.  NO INSURANCE NEEDED.
6.  We will renew the RR parking permits on this Saturday, June 14, from 8 a.m. to 12 noon.  I will then spend at least the next two weeks contacting those on the Wait List to whom I can offer permits.  I currently have 133 people on the Wait List so I don’t think I will be able to clear it completely this year.  Stranger things have happened, but I don’t expect it.
7.  Hopefully, letters will go out in a couple of days to managers of beach clubs and Bayley beach regarding reminding their members and users to abide by the speed limit on the increasingly crowded roads leading to the beaches.
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The Clerk was asked to send a thank you letter to the Gardeners to thank them for the
wonderful job they did in making the courtyard so inviting.  The Clerk was also asked

to communicate with Erin Combs to remind her to please notify the District about any

impending events planned by the Gardeners so that we can assess whether or not there

will be sufficient parking at the Community Center.  

Mark Laibe, a resident in attendance, offered to reach out to Andy Meyerson to ask if

he might be interested in taking on the writing of the column “Clamdigging” for local

papers.  “Clamdigging” has always been the best source of Rowayton news. 

We will also investigate the progress toward starting a Community Calendar.

Former Norwalk PD Officer Joe Jensen said that he was glad to see the speed trailer

and a radar sign in town.  Mike Barbis asked if we were seeing any more activity

at our regular spot.  John Igneri said that he has seen some activity but less of it.  

The light on the north side of the street adjacent the Hart property is out.  Ambler
is not as much of a hang out for kids as it was in the past.  Joe said that he would

be asking for assistance in patrols by some of his old colleagues.

It was announced that there is a Mayor’s Night Out scheduled for the Community

Center on June 29.   It is hoped that there will be a good turn out.  Many of the

Norwalk City Department heads will be in attendance to answer questions and

be advised of problems.  The Clerk was asked to send a Thank You letter to

Mayor Rilling for scheduling this meeting in Rowayton.  

It was also announced that there will be no Commissioners’ Meeting in August.

John Igneri made a motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Mike Barbis.

The June meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners was adjourned

at 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea J. Woodworth

Clerk, 6th Taxing District

